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From the President

Dear HBU Husky,

Welcome to Houston Baptist University! We are so pleased to have you
as a member of the HBU family. Whether you are a new freshman, a
transfer student, or a returning student, we want you to feel at home on
our campus as you pursue your studies and participate in some of the
many opportunities available through our enriched student life

program. With its small classes and warm, friendly atmosphere, HBU is
an ideal place for you to build lasting relationships with other students and
with members of our faculty and staff, who are dedicated to helping you
grow academically, professionally, socially, and spiritually during your
college years and beyond.

Again, we welcome you to our family of students, parents, faculty, staff,

alumni, and many others proud to be called Huskies! We’re so glad you
have chosen to join the thriving community of faith and learning at HBU,
where we are committed to offering you an excellent education in a Christian environment. We know that
HBU is the right choice for you, and we hope that your years here will be the most memorable of your

life.

Blessings,

Robert B. Sloan
President, Houston Baptist University
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From the Student Government
Associlation President

Dear Huskies,

My name is Abdullah Mirza, your 2019-2020 Student
Government Association President. It is with great privilege
that | have the opportunity to represent the student body for
this upcoming year. These past couple of years have opened
so many new doors for me, and it is all because of my new
home, Houston Baptist University. Being here has also brought
me closer to my faith and my relationship to God. College is a
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Introduction to HBU

The University Mission

The mission of Houston Baptist University is to provide a learning experience that instills in students a
passion for academic, spiritual, and professional excellence as a result of our central confession, "Jesus
Christ is Lord."

-- Unanimously approved by the Board of Trustees
February 24, 2009

Our Values
The Preamble to the University By-Laws as stated below describes the distinctive nature of the institution.

The Houston Baptist University is a Christian liberal arts university dedicated to the development of moral
character, the enrichment of spiritual lives, and the perpetuation of growth in Christian ideals.

Founded under the providence of God and with the conviction that there is a need for a university in this
community that will train the minds, develop the moral character and enrich the spiritual lives of all people
who may come within the ambit of its influence, HOUSTON BAPTIST UNIVERSITY shall stand as a
witness for Jesus Christ expressed directly through its administration, faculty and students. To assure the
perpetuation of these basic concepts of its founders, it is resolved that all those who become associated
with Houston Baptist University as a trustee, officer, member of the faculty or of the staff, and who
perform work connected with the educational activities of the University, must believe in the divine
inspiration of the Bible, both the Old Testament and New Testament, that man was directly created by
God, the virgin birth of Jesus Christ, our Lord and Savior, as the Son of God, that He died for the sins of
all men and thereafter arose from the grave, that by repentance and the acceptance of and belief in Him,
by the grace of God, the individual is saved from eternal damnation and receives eternal life in the
presence of God; and it is further resolved that the ultimate teachings in this University shall never be
inconsistent with the above principles.

The University Vision:
The Ten Pillars: Faith and Reason in a Great City

Page | 7



2019-2020 Student Handbook

Renew our Campus, Renew our Community
Bring Athens and Jerusalem Together
Expand our Commitment to the Creative Arts
Cultivate a Strong Global Focus

10. Move to the Next Level as an Institution

© 0N

The full text of The Ten Pillars vision document is available at www.hbu.edu/vision.

Undergraduate Traditions

Traditions are a source of pride and enthusiasm to a university community; they provide continuity
through the years and combine stability with growth. Much of the excitement of attending a young,
changing university is that to 4
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HBU Alma Mater
Hail the Orange and Blue
In the great state of Texas,
Houston, USA,
Stands our noble Alma Mater,
Christ saying | am the Way.
In our search for knowledge,
Tempered with Thy love,
Seeking our place of service,
With wisdom from above.
Give us courage, strength and faith,
To face a world filled with fear.
Ever onward to the challenge,
Knowing Thou art near.

Chorus
God bless our school.
Keep her safe and true.
God bless our Alma Mater.
Hail the Orange and Blue.

Words by Dr. W.H. Hinton
Music by Dr. Don Looser
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computer misuse, including illegal use or destruction of computer software or hardware,
downloading, emailing, or otherwise accessing unauthorized material (e.g., pornographic content,
gambling programs), accessing any computer through a login that belongs to someone else, or
otherwise engaging in inappropriate or illegal activity (e.g., hacking, tampering with network,
harassment) including the aforementioned using HBU Wi-Fi;

unauthorized copying or distribution of copyrighted materials;

engaging in research activities with human subjects without the approval of the Research and
Development Committee;

classroom misconduct, i.e., any conduct which is disrespectful, harassing, aggressive, or
otherwise substantially disrupts the progress of the class in the judgment of the faculty member.

The faculty member is responsible for notifying students in every class at the beginning of each term
about the Academic Integrity Policy by including the policy in every course syllabus. Students are
responsible for knowing and following the policy in all cases. The faculty member or academic
administrative officer is responsible for establishing clearly whether academic dishonesty or misconduct
has occurred.

The process is to be redemptive in nature. As directed by the faculty member, the student could correct
and resubmit the assignment in question or receive a failing grade for the assignment in question. At the
sole discretion of the faculty member, the student may be directed to resubmit the assignment in question
or the student may receive a failing grade for the assignment in question. However, failing the course
specifically as a result of the alleged violation is not an option (although when the grade for the
assignment is calculated with grades for all assignments in the course, the result could be failing the
course). In all cases, the faculty member shall report the incident to the dean of the college.

The student may appeal the action by following the process outlined in the Academic Grievance Policy
and Process. Once an investigation into an alleged violation of academic integrity has begun, the student
may not receive a grade of “W” for the course in which the alleged violation occurred. The student should
be aware that suspension from the University or other administrative action may be taken in cases of
academic dishonesty or misconduct, including but not limited to a pattern of academic dishonesty or
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a plan of action if the petition is not granted
6. The APG Standards Committee chairperson will schedule a meeting (not necessarily hold the
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the library for renewal. The library highly recommends the use of the Bookmyne app available from
iTunes or Google Playstore for checking accounts and easy book renewals. Students can place holds on
materials that are checked out. The automated circulation system sends notices of overdue materials via
e-mail. Fines for overdue books are 25 cents per day per book and $5 per day for reserve materials.
Unpaid fines and unreturned books can affect registration, receipt of grades, transcripts, etc. For
guestions or more help with circulation issues, please call the front desk at 281-649-3304.

Reference Service

Professional librarians are on duty at the reference desk most hours the library is open. They are

available to assist students in the use of the electronic catalog, periodical indexes, reference books and

electronic databases, including the Internet. When faculty members make appointments, the librarians

can provide group instruction in the TEB8(s)6(, )grades, transcripts, etc. (brar)-16(i)5(an)4(s)Mie-10(he)4( 1)-10( )-10(T)9(he
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students in the use of library databases and other library-related online materials. One computer is
available for the use of the general public and does not require a log-in.

Museums

The Morris Cultural Arts Center at Houston Baptist University houses three (3) museums which are open
to the community and are free for HBU students. The three museums are open Monday-Saturday, 10:00
a.m.-4:00 p.m., except on University holidays:

Dunham Bible Museum

Dunham Bible Museum, with its extensive collection of rare Bibles, is dedicated to telling the story of the
most important book in the world. Exhibits include ancient manuscripts, medieval Scriptures, a working
Gutenberg-style printing press, some of the first Bibles printed in America, and even some of the earliest
Bibles printed in the English language, as well as numerous foreign translations -- all creatively displayed
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Hardware Requirements

Macintosh OS X (10.12 or higher) or Windows PC (7 or higher)
4GB RAM (8GB RAM or more is highly recommended)

20GB of available hard-drive space

Screen resolution set to 1280x1024

Broadband/high-speed uninterrupted Internet access
Webcam, microphone and speakers
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Academic Success Center
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Spring 2020 Semester
Counseling start date for Spring 2020— Tuesday, January 14, 2020
Counseling end date for Spring 2020 — Thursday, May 8, 2020

Disability Services

Houston Baptist University complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act and Section 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 regarding students with disabilities. Please refer to the

website, www.hbu.edu/504 for
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For information about exams and online registration and payment, visit www.hbu.edu/testing. HBU
Testing Services also offers Accommodated Testing for HBU students. Contact testing@hbu.edu.

TRIO Student Support Services
The mission of TRIO Student Support Services (SSS) at Houston Baptist University is to help participants
succeed holistically by empowering them to expand their horizons.

We do this by providing academic tutoring, assistance with information on the full range of student
financial aid programs, resources for locating public and private scholarships, and assistance in
completing financial aid applications. Also, the program provides assistance in applying for admission to
graduate and professional programs. SSS also provides individualized coaching for academic,
leadership, career/vocation, and personal goal setting. Students in this program will have the opportunity
to strengthen leadership skills and participate in different activities and trips in Houston and around the country.

Eligible students must be U.S. citizens or permanent residents. Additionally, they must meet one of three
criteria:

1. Be afirst-generation college student

2. Have demonstrated financial need (as identified by the FAFSA)

3. Have a documented disability
If you identify as one out of the three and are interested, please fill out and turn in an application in the TRIO SSS
Office, located in Moody 129. Not sure if you qualify? Email TRIO at trio@hbu.edu or call 281-649-3198.

First-Year Success (Title V)

Student Success
The Student Success & Advising team serves as a resource and support system for freshmen students at
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Hours of Service
Monday-Thursday 9:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m.
Friday CLOSED

The clinic opens the day following Labor Day each fall semester and opens the first day of class for spring
semester. The Clinic is open during fall and spring semesters when classes are in session, but is not
open during finals, holidays, summer terms and semester breaks. The clinic closes the Thursday before
the last day of class (fall and spring semesters).

The last patient will be seen at 15 minutes prior to the scheduled closing time. Clinic staff will be available
to see students on a first-come, first-serve basis. Non-emergency visits to the Health Clinic should be
made at times that do not conflict with the student's class schedule.

Personnel

The Clinic staff are licensed medical personnel contracted through Memorial Hermann Hospital
System. Student Health Services is under the purview of the Associate Provost of Student Life.
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Public Safety and Emergency
Management

It is the desire of the University to provide a safe and peaceful campus, free from fear or concern for one's
personal safety. Although this is a challenge in today's society, the campus police strive to meet this and
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determine its risk to the health and safety of the campus community, and to assist those adversely
affected by the threat.

In situations where a valid threat is identified, Federal law requires that the institution immediately notify
the campus community or the appropriate segments of the community that may be affected by the
situation. This communication is relayed to the campus community by the Office of the Associate Vice
President of Facilities Operations, who collects the information from the HBU Police Department or the
University Safety Committee. This communication will also, where applicable, provide information on
where to find updates regarding the threat.

Notification of Immediate Threat to the Houston Baptist University

The Office of the Associate Vice President of Facilities Operations the University Safety Committee
receive information from various offices/departments on campus, such as the University Police
Department and Student Life. When of the Associate Vice President of Facilities Operations or University
Safety Committee confirms that there is an emergency or dangerous situation that poses an immediate
threat to the health or safety of some or all members of the HBU Community, they will collaborate to
determine the content of the message and will use any or all of the systems available, to communicate to
the HBU Community, or the appropriate segment, if the threat is limited to a particular building or segment
of the population. The Office of the Associate Vice President of Facilities Operations and the University
Safety Committee will, without delay and taking into account the safety of the community, determine the
content of the notification and initiate the notification system, unless issuing a notification will, in the
judgment of the first responders (Houston Baptist University Police Department, Houston Police, Fire,
Ambulance, or other possible entity), compromise the efforts to assist a victim or to contain, respond to, or
otherwise mitigate the emergency.

In the event of a serious incident that poses an immediate threat to members of the HBU community, the
University has various systems in place for communicating information quickly. Some or all of these
methods of communication may be activated in the event of an immediate threat to the HBU community.
These methods of communication may include campus e-mails, a CampusShield alert, emergency text
messages that can be sent to a phone and emergency alert messages on the University’s web site. The
University will post updates by any or all of the methods available, as those updates are received or
pertain to the HBU Community.

Procedures for Testing Emergency Response and Evacuation

Timed evacuation drills are held each Fall and Spring Semester in the residence halls. Full
documentation of drills are kept on file at the Residence Life Office. Through these drills, the HBU
community learns the location of the emergency exits within the buildings they occupy, and are provided
guidance about the direction they should travel when exiting the facility at the time of the evacuation drill.
In actual long term evacuation situations, residents and students would be given instruction on alternate
locations to meet, receive further instruction, etc. depending on the situation requiring the evacuation.

Residence hall and apartment complex drills are monitored by the University Police and Residence Life
staff. Lockdown (shelter in place) simulation drills are monitored by the University Police and each
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Department, the Student Life staff and other employees of the institution, or from the official offices of the
respective local, state, or federal government.

Off Campus Criminal Activity

The Houston Baptist University Student Life Office is the campus entity immediately responsible for
contact with student organizations. The HBU Police Department does not provide law enforcement
services to off-campus resreWs to off

Page | 34



2019-2020 Student Handbook

Firearms on Campus

Firearms are forbidden on the campus and in the residence areas of the Houston Baptist University. The
only exception to this rule is possession by properly credentialed police officers and law enforcement
personnel. For questions regarding the firearm policy, please contact the HBU Police Department.

Stalking

Any student who believes that they are a target or victim of stalking should immediately report it to the
HBU Police Department for investigation. If the person being stalked does not wish to press criminal
charges, the HBU police department and administration reserves the right to ban persons accused or
alleged of stalking from the campus or university properties.

Domestic Violence

For the purposes of this policy, domestic violence is constituted by an act of violence and it is committed
against a family member, a household member or a current or former spouse, a child of a current or
former spouse, a person with whom the alleged offender has a child or children, a foster child or foster
parent of the alleged offender, a family member of the alleged offender by blood, marriage, adoption, or
someone with whom the alleged offender lives in a familial relationship.

An act of domestic violence committed on campus should be reported to the HBU Police Department. An
act of domestic violence committed off campus, against a student of the university, can be reported to the
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area. They should also have a plan in place of where to go in case the University is forced to close due to
the arrival of a serious hurricane.

The hurricane season extends from June 1 through November 30. However, most hurricanes hit the Texas
Coast during August and September, and may strike in early October as well. In addition to damage from
high winds, the campus may experience flooding from the heavy rains.

The weather service has several advisory alerts that they provide as a hurricane develops and moves
towards land:
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(11), KPRC (2), KTRK (13), KRIV (Fox), Univision (45), and KTRH Radio (740 AM, Houston's
official Emergency Broadcasting station), and the Houston Chronicle website.
www.school-alerts.com: This Houston website carries emergency notifications for all local
public and private schools. You may visit their website to receive notifications of school
emergencies including school closings, delayed openings, early dismissals, reopening
announcements, shelter in place announcements, and other special alerts.

Smoke Free Campus
HBU is a smoke and tobacco free campus, and the use of tobacco in any form, to include vaping, is
prohibited anywhere on the
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Event Management and Space
Utilization

Use of University Facilities

HBU recognizes a fundamental responsibility to its community, and, when possible, leases its available
facilities when not required for use or work by the University. Recognized student organizations may
schedule space without cost. Non-university sponsored events may include:

Legally established organizations for presentation of educational, professional, cultural, and
musical programs

Conferences, workshops, seminars

Individual recitals, weddings, receptions

Camps and athletic events

HBU complies with all applicable federal and state non-discrimination laws and does not discriminate on
the basis of race, nationality, ethnic origin, sex, age or disability in either employment or in the provision
of services. All events on campus must be in alignment with the vision, mission, and purpose of the
Houston Baptist University.

With the exception of classroom assignments facilitated by the Provost, ALL use of campus facilities must
be scheduled on the University Master Calendar in Ad Astra.

If there is any damage to the scheduled facility (conference rooms, classrooms, athletic complexes,
buildings, grounds, etc.) during the event, the individual or organization will be held liable for costs
incurred by the University to make repairs. The University is not liable for items lost during or in
connection with these activities.

For an external group or a student hosting a personal event, the Office of University Events and
Conferences provides the following services:

Makes reservations on the University master calendar for all use of campus space when not in

use by academic courses, or University initiatives*
Event planning consultation and assistance with arranging services
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Scheduling of Facilities and Resources

All facilities and meeting spaces on campus are calendared and scheduled through the Office of
University Events and Conferences. Student events must be approved by the Office of Student Life prior
to receiving confirmation on the University Calendar. Student events must be requested at least seven (7)
days in advance and may be scheduled up to 6 months in advance. Student organizations should
calendar their meeting space each semester, and all regularly scheduled student organization meetings
should be held in classrooms or conference rooms. Special events may be scheduled in one of the
custom halls or outdoor spaces. Attendance at the event cannot exceed venue capacity.
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Notification of change/cancellations should be made by calling the Office of University Events and
Conferences at 281-649-3047 or e-mailing a notice to events@hbu.edu.

Facility Set-up Request
This request is made in addition to the calendaring for any event requiring special arrangements/set-up.
The facility set-
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Financial Aid

The Office of Financial Aid provides financial assistance information, advising, and help to students
planning to enter and remain in the University. In order to establish the need of each applicant, the Free
Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) should be completed online at www.fafsa.ed.gov as soon as
possible after October 1. HBU’s school code for the FAFSA is 003576. April 1 is the preferred deadline
to submit the FAFSA and any additional documents required as a result of the FAFSA. All merit,
talent, and off-campus scholarships are coordinated through the Financial Aid Office. For further
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Residence College Holidays and Semester Breaks
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Meal Plan
A meal plan is required of all residential students. The meal plan does not include University vacation
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Move-In
Residents of each room are responsible upon move-in to complete the Room Condition Form
(paper) or Room Condition Record (electronic). Rooms will be considered in good condition if
the resident does no

Page | 47



2019-2020 Student Handbook

0 Vacate the building as quickly and safely as possible by the nearest accessible exit.

o If you encounter smoke while exiting, keep as low to the floor as possible. NOTE: If
your door or doorknob is hot, do not attempt to leave your room. Keep your door
closed. Place a blanket or towel along the bottom of the door to keep smoke out of
the room. If a window is available, hang something out of it and shout for help to
attract attention.

4. After Vacating the Building
0 Leave the immediate area of the building.
0 Remain in the designated evacuation location, and at least 100 feet away from the

building, until you receive further instructions from emergency personnel and/or
staff members.
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Babysitting is not permitted in any on-campus housing. With the exception of family housing, guests
under the age of 16 are not allowed to stay overnight.

Noise Policy

Residents and their guests must respect the rights of others at all times by behaving in a manner that is
conducive to sleeping and studying. High volume sounds from home and car stereos, televisions,
electrical instruments, and such are not permitted. Residents are expected to show consideration and
courtesy to others at all times.

Quiet Hours

In order to meet the many requests of resident students for a better living and learning environment on
campus, the hours between 10:00 p.m. to 10:00 a.m. have been set aside as quiet hours for residents to
relax, study, and sleep.

Residence Colleges Postings

All signs and posters must be pre-approved by the HBU Student Life Office before being posted in or
near Residential Colleges. If approved, posters, signs, and other items will be posted in designated areas.
For more information, please contact your residence assistant.

Roommate and Neighbor Conflict Resolution
All residents agree to abide by the following process:

1. The complaining resident will discuss the problem with an RA/RD; the staff will give tips on
how to talk with the roommate/neighbor; the complaining resident will address the concern
directly with the roommate/neighbor.

2. HBU staff will follow up with the complaining resident. If the problem remains, a resolution
meeting will be held among roommates/neighbors and staff. A written roommate/neighbor
agreement may be formulated to help arrive at resolution.

3. HBU staff will follow-up and revise the roommate/neighbor agreement if needed.

Only after the staff feels that the roommate/neighbor resolution process has been given full opportunity to
resolve the issue will change in room or apartment assignments be considered. Failure to get along with
roommates/neighbors is not grounds for cancellation of a Housing Contract.

Solicitation

No student is to permit his or her room to be used for any commercial purpose. Soliciting in the
Residence Colleges or on University grounds is forbidden without the expressed written permission of the
Associate Provost of Student Life. Campus organizations must obtain permission from Residence Life in
order to conduct meetings in campus housing areas.

Smoking
HBU is a smoke-
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Residence Life Policies

State Guidelines
In accordance with Texas HB 355, the university is required to bar individuals convicted of a felony from
residential housing.

Visitation Policy
Visitation policies have been established in each Residence College in order to create a healthy, safe
living environment for all residents.

Overnight guests of the same sex may not stay more than two consecutive nights or more than four
nights in a month. Overnight guests of the same sex are allowed only with the approval of all
roommates. Guests of the opposite sex are not allowed to stay past established visitation hours.

Residence College
All visitors must leave photo identification at the front desk when they sign in and must be
escorted by a resident.
The resident is responsible for the behavior of his/her guest.
All visitor-occupied rooms must ha